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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 
MEMO 
 
DATE:  January 9, 2024 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status report for the four-week period ending Friday, January 5. 
I hope everyone had an enjoyable holiday season. As we begin the new year, it is 
hard to believe that we are already into the second week of 2024! This year will be a 
significant year for me with my intended retirement occurring in July. It will be an 
exciting year for the City, as the City Council works through the process for selecting 
a new city manager this summer. I will be continuing on a contractual basis through 
September to assist the new city manager and work on some specific projects as 
assigned by the City Council. Following the hiring of a new city manager, it is my 
belief that 2024 will be a great year for the City and I am looking forward to a new 
chapter of my life, as well!  
 
Highlights of Activities During the Past Few Weeks Include the Following: 

• Laura Kimberly and I met with Bryan Miyagishima, the new Lincoln County 
District Library Director, to discuss his new role in filling the position of Mary 
Kay Dahlgreen who retired in June 2023. Bryan will be introducing himself to 
the City Council at an upcoming Council meeting.  

• Met with David Allen, Chris Beatty, Derrick Tokos, Verena Winter and  David 
Feinauer regarding property acquisition as it relates to the Big Creek Dam.  
David Feinauer is a consultant hired to work on acquiring the necessary road 
right-of-ways and land necessary for the Big Creek Dam.  

• Participated in an Emergency Preparedness Committee meeting. 
• Met with Aimee Thompson and Naomi Manahan, Senior Operations Program 

Manager for RLG by Reconomy, regarding Newport’s current recycling 
services and planned improvements. This is part of the implementation of the 
Plastic Pollution and Recycling Modernization Act that will provide a fee to 
the State for use of certain materials that will be utilized to offset the cost of 
recovery and recycling those materials. RLG is a producer responsibility 
organization (PRO) that will collect these fees and redirect this money to 
offset the cost of recycling packing materials. The Oregon Department of 
Environmental Quality is moving fast with these efforts. Aimee and Rob 
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Thompson have been directly involved in these discussions at the State level, 
as well. 

• Participated in a monthly Coastal City Manager meeting in Depoe Bay with 
Erik Glover. There was a good turnout of managers including new Yachats 
City Manager, Bobbi Price.  

• Participated in a Workplace Culture subcommittee meeting to determine how 
to better communicate the types of work each of our departments do for the 
City. This is particularly important as we go forward with the current goal 
setting. This meeting included Erik Glover, Barb James and Derrick Tokos, 
who chairs this subcommittee. 

• Met with Peggy Hawker from Dig Deep Research to discuss a number of 
issues for funding for wastewater infrastructure, as well as for Big Creek 
Dam. Dig Deep Research is planning the next trip to Washington DC. It is 
their recommendation that Mayor Kaplan and Councilor Hall be the City 
representatives for this next update to our federal officials. This will be 
something City Council will be discussing at a January Council meeting.  

• Participated in a meeting of the Public Arts Committee. I will be meeting with 
one of the Committee members to review a number of issues to clarify their 
role and the City's role in acquiring, maintaining, and supporting public art in 
the City of Newport. 

• Participated in the KNPT Radio Show with Fire Chief, Rob Murphy, who 
interviewed me on the city manager recruitment process. Rob did a nice job 
on the interview. Unfortunately, the City’s radio show is no longer being aired 
with the closure of KNPT. The loss of these radio stations is a setback for the 
Newport community. We thank Dave Miller and staff for giving the City the 
opportunity to have this air time over the years. This show was originally 
started by Mayor Roumagoux during her tenure as mayor.  

• Met with Rob Murphy, Tom Sakaris, and Barb James to review job 
descriptions for the Fire Department Captain positions.  

• Barb James, Erik Glover and I delivered holiday gifts to most of the City 
departments. This was a great opportunity to get out and chat with all of our 
employees as part of the holiday season.  

• Met with Paul Schuytema to discuss issues that the Economic Development 
Alliance of Lincoln County (EDALC) are currently working on. I will be 
recommending to the City Council, as part of the upcoming budget process, 
that the City become a dues-paying member of the EDALC. I think Paul 
Schuytema and the Board have moved this organization along in a positive 
way to benefit all of Lincoln County, including Newport. Toledo and Lincoln 
City are dues-paying members of EDALC.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Mike Cavanaugh to discuss departmental 
issues.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Travis  Reeves to discuss IT matters.  
• Participated in the Annual Employee Appreciation Dinner at the Best 

Western. I appreciate all the work of the internal committee who puts this 
event together to recognize all employees of the City. I would like to 
congratulate Sherri Marineau as being named as the Elton Pier Award 
recipient for  2023. Sherri is very deserving of this recognition. We have so 
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many good employees in the City of Newport. It is great that the City has this 
long tradition of recognizing the employees each year as part of this event. I 
would like to specifically thank the Committee that consists of Melanie 
Nelson, Steve Stewart, Sherri Marineau, and Jenny Remillard, who did a nice 
job for this year’s event.  

• Jason Holland, Paul Marrs, Steve Baugher, and I met to review the 
agreement between the City and OCCA for the operation of the Performing 
Arts Center and the Visual Arts Center. We are all in agreement that the 
current arrangement is working very well. This agreement expires in June 
and we will be bringing it before Council for renewal later this year.  

• Verena Winters from HDR Engineering, Chris Beatty, and David Feinauer 
from Right of Way Associates met to prepare an agenda for our meeting with 
our two residential property owners on the Big Creek Reservoir.  

• Provided a presentation to the residents at Oceanview Senior Living on 
various issues occurring within the city. Had a nice discussion with 
approximately eight of the residents.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Anna Iaukea regarding various Urban 
Renewal Agency efforts she is working on.  

• Met with Barb James and Kathleen Steenkolk to review applications for the 
city engineer position. Phone interviews will be set up later this month. 

• I met with Steve Stewart in a bi-monthly meeting to discuss various public 
works issues. 

• Participated in an Audit Committee meeting to review the report from the 
City’s independent auditor. This information was presented to the City 
Council and Urban Renewal Agency at the January 2 Council meeting. The 
City received an unqualified opinion that the financial records accurately 
reflect the City's financial standing. There were two findings in the single audit 
that will be addressed in the coming year.  

• Participated in an OCCMA Ethics Committee meeting. 
• Met with Barb James to review position descriptions for both the 

communications specialist and bilingual community outreach specialist 
positions to get these ready to proceed with recruitment.  

• Barb James, Erik Glover and I continued our Christmas gift delivery to each 
of the remaining departments who were not visited the week prior.  

• I met with Mayor Kaplan and Council President Goebel as part of the city 
manager evaluations.  

• Participated in a special Council meeting to authorize a contract and 
additional funding to complete the work necessary for the Oceanview slide. 

• City hall was closed at noon on Friday, December 22 and on Monday, 
December 25 in observation of the Christmas holiday. 

• I took a vacation day on Tuesday, December 26. 
• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Laura Kimberly to discuss Library operations. 
• I was off half the day on Wednesday, December 27 for a medical appointment 

in Eugene.  
• Prepared agenda items for the January 2 work session, Urban Renewal 

meeting and regular City Council meeting.  
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• Participated in a meeting with a Workplace Culture subcommittee creating a 
leadership academy. This is going to be an internal leadership academy to 
give employees an opportunity to gain additional skills to help prepare them 
for advancement within the City organization. I am excited about this program 
and I think it will be a great way to better connect employees in various 
departments through having an opportunity to train together over 12-month 
period that will require a four-hour commitment each month.  

• Barb James, Laura Kimberly, and I have met to discuss the supervision of 
the bilingual community outreach specialist position. This position is intended 
to report to  Laura Kimberly. We will need to make some adjustments to 
Laura’s position, as well as consider establishing an assistant library 
director's position (this is a position we used to have that was discontinued a 
number of years ago) to give Laura time to work on general City cultural 
outreach activities. 

• Barb James and I met with Justin Scarborough and Josephine Duncan to 
create a job family to recognize additional responsibilities for the 
administrative position in the Public Works Department.  

• Barb James and I met to review a number of draft City policies that included 
the policy for recognizing various work schedules, including the four-day 
work week for a number of City offices. This has become a little more 
complex than what we initially were envisioning, but we are working through 
those issues.  

• City Hall was closed on January 1 in observation of the New Year's holiday. 
• Held a routine Department Head meeting to review the various agenda items, 

and schedule agenda items for future City Council meetings.  
• Participated in a work session with the City Council. Council heard an update 

on municipal court activities, a report on the Library’s successful completion 
of the strategic plan, discussion on a policy for driveway widths and review 
of the annual audit for the City of Newport and Urban Renewal Agency.  

• An Urban Renewal Agency meeting was held to accept the annual audit for 
the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023. 

• Participated with Council in a regular City Council meeting on January 2. 
• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Steve Stewart to discuss the various Public 

Works issues. 
• Anna Iaukea, Derrick Tokos, Chris Beatty and I met to discuss the projects 

in the South Beach Urban Renewal District that need to be committed by 
December 2025. A number of these projects are moving forward but there 
are several that we will need to hire consultants for, in order to complete. 
There are two water projects which include increasing fire flows at the 
municipal airport and constructing a second under-bay water crossing to 
provide some redundancy for South Beach. In addition, there are a series of 
trails and sidewalk projects that are part of this plan, as well. We will package 
the water projects and the trail projects in two separate RFPs to secure 
engineering services for that work. It is important that we get the design 
process underway for these projects in order to meet the December 2025 
deadline. We will update the Urban Renewal Agency on the status of these 
projects at a future Urban Renewal Agency meeting. 
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• Met with Barb James and Kathleen Steenkolk on reviewing our second 
candidate for the public works director position. The top candidate we 
selected did not accept the job. We will be inviting the second candidate back 
for further discussions.  

• Mike Cavanagh, Scott Bernards, Chris Beatty, Catherine Rigby, Steve 
Baugher,  Linda Wertman and Derrick Tokos met to discuss the upcoming 
Agate Beach Park grant funded project. This will be good opportunity to 
define the role that Catherine will play regarding this grant. We will need to 
determine the requirements for securing the professional services necessary 
to design the project, and  then determine whether the project will be bid as 
one project or as two separate projects (infrastructure work and the 
playground equipment).   

• Communicated with County Counsel regarding the status of a letter we need 
from the County to proceed with a permit from the State to construct stairs 
from the end of the Agate Beach walkway down to the beach. At the point 
where the current stairs interact with the beach, the shifting sands are 
problematic. The intent is to build concrete stairs below the normal level of 
the beach sand. The stairs will be partially buried by sand during part of the 
year, and at other times, exposed. The County wants to tie this issue with a 
couple of other land issues that they wish to resolve. After they meet next 
week, they will get back to us on this issue. It will be great to get this issue 
resolved with Lincoln County to proceed with the improvements of these 
stairs. 

• Participated in a meeting with Dig Deep Research that included Chris Beatty, 
Steve Stewart, and DJ Fox regarding the Wastewater Treatment Plant 
Master Plan projects and the potential for funding for those projects. DJ Fox 
has been reviewing the recommendation in the preliminary plan. We will be 
meeting again with the consultants to try to finalize this plan so that we can 
proceed with presenting it to Council and getting approval of the Wastewater 
Treatment Plant Master Plan.  

• Justin Scharborough, Chris Beatty, Derrick Tokos and I met onsite to review 
a couple of storm water issues in Agate Beach,  as well as road issue of Nye 
Street.  

• Held a meeting with Steve Stewart, DJ Fox and Erik Glover regarding 
centrifuge  issues. It appears that DJ Fox has a good plan to address these 
issues. 

• Derrick Tokos, Chris Beatty and I have met with David and Andrea Larson 
regarding their potential appeal of a decision to allow a property owner to 
construct retaining walls on an easement that is jointly held by the City, the 
developer, the Larsons, and several others. Notice was sent, as well as the 
Larson’s plan to initiate an appeal of the decision, to all affected property 
owners. The Larsons were represented by Adam Springer. This is an 
interesting situation because of the way this particular easement is 
structured. The City and the adjacent property owners have certain 
unexclusive rights to utilize this easement. Therefore, the process for the 
Larsons to address the use of the easement may require action by the Court, 
if the various parties to the  easement are not in agreement with future plans. 
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The Larsons  seem to understand this and will have their attorney contact the 
landowners to discuss resolution of these issues. The key interest, from a 
City standpoint, is that we need access for utility lines through this corridor. 
There are a number of ways that this access could be maintained.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Mike Cavanaugh to discuss various issues, 
including creating a policy on government speech, and modification of 
staffing responsibilities in the Parks and Recreation Department. We are 
anticipating having a report on government speech for the January 16 City 
Council meeting. 

• Rob Murphy, Tom Sakaris and I held a labor management meeting with Andy 
Parker and Luke Richcreek. We discussed a number of issues. Andy  
expressed concerns regarding requiring all firefighters to take training 
relating to the inspection of commercial facilities. We indicated that we will 
provide information to the IAFF Union on what our intentions are in this area. 
The Union can request to bargain if they feel these reflect changes in current 
job descriptions and responsibilities. It seems clear in reading the job 
descriptions that this is part of the responsibility of firefighters, engineers and 
captains, as outlined in existing job descriptions.  

• Derrick Tokos, Chris Beatty and Brent Gainer met to review the Oceanview 
Drive assessment. We will be meeting with the consultants prior to presenting 
a report to the City Council at the January 16 Council work session. 

• Erik Glover, Steve Baugher, and I met to refine the draft uncollectible debt 
policy that we are preparing for future Council consideration. Erik has taken 
the lead in drafting the policy, with Steve and I participating to make sure that 
the policy will work within the Finance Department. I am also going to be 
bringing a recommendation to the City Council that we add a person to the 
Finance Department because we do not have adequate resources in order 
to meet the requirements that we are outlining in this policy. If this improves 
collections, then a portion of the cost of the position may be covered by 
increased revenues. I appreciate the efforts of Erik Glover creating the drafts 
and modifying them so these policies will effectively guide the City in this 
area.  

• Over the past few weeks, I have worked on a number of tasks relating to the 
recruitment of the city manager with Jensen Strategies, including preparing 
a report for the January 8 special work session to create a job profile for this 
position.  
 

Upcoming Events: 
• Monday, January 15 is the MLK Jr. holiday. Council meetings will be held on 

Tuesday, January 16. 
• I plan to take vacation time from Wednesday, January 24 through Tuesday, 

January 30. Generally, I will be in town during this time.  
• Monday, February 12 is scheduled for the annual goal setting session from 9 AM 

to 4 PM.  
• Monday, February 19 is the Presidents’ Day holiday. Council meetings will be 

held Tuesday, February 20.  
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• I will be out of state on vacation from Tuesday, February 20 to Wednesday, 
February 28. 

• Wednesday, February 21 is the LOC Small Cities meeting in Toledo from 11 AM 
to 1 PM. 

• Tuesday, March at 6 PM is the preliminary Budget Committee meeting.  
• I am planning to attend the Northwest Regional Managers meeting from March 

26 - 29 in Seaside, OR.  
• Interview panels, community and staff receptions will be held the week of April 

15 for the city manager selection process.  
• Thursday, April 18 is scheduled for an executive session for the Council to 

interview  city manager candidates. Please block off the entire day.  
• Friday, April 19 is scheduled for an executive session to discuss selection of a 

city manager. Please block off the entire morning for the executive session and 
a special meeting in order to make a job offer to a City Manager candidate.  

• April 23 is the first Budget Committee meeting.  
• The League of Oregon Cities Local Government Spring Conference will be held 

in Klamath Falls from April 25 - April 26. Erik will be sending out information after 
the new year to determine attendance numbers so that we can secure adequate 
hotel rooms for this conference. 

• Monday, April 29 at 6 PM is a town hall meeting.  
• Tuesday, May 14 at 5 PM is the second Budget Committee meeting.  
• Wednesday, May 15 from 11AM to 1 PM is the LOC Small Cities meeting in 

Depoe Bay.  
• Tuesday, May 28 at 6 PM is the third Budget Committee meeting.  
• I plan to attend my last OCCMA Summer Conference which will be held in Hood 

River on June 24 - 27.  
• Monday, September 2 is the Labor Day holiday. Council meetings will be held 

Tuesday, September 3.   
• The annual ICMA meeting is going to be held from September 21 - 25, 2024, in 

Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. I encourage my successor to participate in the annual 
ICMA meetings. These there are very important professional development 
opportunities for members of ICMA. There is a wealth of information that is 
provided at these conferences and the experience of traveling to different cities 
to participate in various demonstrations and tours to view how other cities tackle 
various municipal problems is extremely beneficial. Please encourage your new 
manager to participate in the ICMA meetings.  

• Monday, September 30 at 6 PM is scheduled for a town hall meeting.  
• The League of Oregon Cities Annual Conference will be held from October 17-

19 in Bend, Oregon. Erik will be contacting Council in early summer to determine 
attendees to secure rooms for this event. It is important that Erik secure rooms 
the first hour of conference registration to assure everyone stays in the 
conference facility. 

• November 21 and 22, City offices will be closed due to the Thanksgiving holiday. 
• On Tuesday, December 24 City offices will be closed half day and a full day on 

Wednesday, December 25 for the Christmas holiday.  
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Attachments:  
• Attached is brochure from the Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ) 

regarding the Plastic Pollution and Recycling Modernization Act. The State 
will be designating producer responsibility organizations (PROs) to establish 
and administer a statewide program. Companies identified as producers are 
required to join and pay fees to a PRO. The PRO will make payments to offset 
costs for recycling. This will be significant for us, since transportation costs 
for communities 50 or more miles from the nearest commingling recycling 
processing facility will receive this funding to offset those transportation costs. 
In our case, this will be factored into the rates being paid by the city residents 
and commercial businesses for trash services to Thompson’s Sanitary,  since 
the curbside pickup is folded into these costs. Also attached is a list of the 
recyclable materials that are being considered in this mix.  

• Attached is an article regarding flying to Oregon that features the Newport 
Municipal Airport along with other airports.  

• Attached is  has an article from the Statesman Journal talking about the 
recreational immunity and the impact of that.  

• Attached is an article indicating that the City of Portland is asking the voters 
to renew their local gas tax. 

• Attached is an article  from The Oregonian indicating that Oregon had more 
LGBTQ+ residents per capita than any other state.  

• Attached is a photo from the Joint Water Caucus that visited the Big Creek 
Dam. Councilors Goebel and Hall, Chris Beatty, Steve Stewart, and myself   
in the photo. The group photo includes Senate President, Rob Wagner, and 
Representatives Gomberg, Hartman, Helm, Scharf and Andersen.  
 

I wish everyone well as we begin 2024. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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